Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 3rd February 2016 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), M Clements, M Shave, R Stearn, M Reeve, J Miller, 
 A Mole, K Price (Clerk), District Cllr J Wilshaw and 7 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  Apologies received from Cllr Shelley and Cllr Hill.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  Cllr Mary Reeve – stated a declaration for the planning application on Yew Tree Farm.  Cllr Stearn declared an interest in anything to be discussed regarding the field site for planning needs.
3. To approve the minutes of the January meeting held on 6th January 2016.  The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  
Item 14.  Footpath at Long meadow – Did Cllr Goudy speak to Mr Wrinch?  Cllr Goudy confirmed Mr Wrinch has agreed that he would sort it out.  Cllr Shave to keep an eye on it.
Item 15.  There was not a walk round the village to look at streetlights, to be further discussed at item 17 on the agenda.

5. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Crier submission was submitted.
· RTI submission was submitted for December.  
· All cheques for payment have been issued, with the exception of the cheque for Ben Stearn who was going to collect it from the clerk.  The clerk to pass to Cllr Stearn, Ben’s father.

· All Notice’s, Agenda’s and approved minutes have been uploaded onto the village website.

· Defibrilator - Clerk has received both parcels and we now need to install the equipment.  BHF have stated that we will need to have it installed by a qualified electrician.  The Clerk has asked for the donations that were pledged to be realised.  Jonathan Needle from the ambulance services has advised that he believes the most footfall and easy access / parking would be the village hall.  Is the PC happy for the clerk to go ahead and ask a local electrician to install the equipment and set up some training to be advertised in the crier.  Clerk asked to officially request the Village Hall Committee for permission to erect the Defib and cabinet on an outside wall of the Village Hall.
· Clerk has asked Ben Stearn to commence the work identified at Ward Green.  Ben has met with Cllr Reeve and our instructions have been confirmed.
· The clerk was asked to speak to the Ramblers Association regarding the use of the permissive footpath owned by the late Mr Gooderham.  Cllr Stearn confirmed that he was a member and would forward the information.  The clerk has confirmed this by email to Cllr Stearn.

· It has been reported to the Clerk that the road name sign for small cul-de-sac off Church Road is broken.  This has been reported but SCC have requested the exact wording required and placement of the sign.  The Clerk has taken photos and re-submitted the request with the exact wording etc, however they have now stated that as this is a private road this is not covered by them and the property owners are responsible for the replacement of the sign.  The cost is likely to be circa £190.00.  They will not order without signed approval of who will be paying for it.  Is this something the parish council would like to go ahead with and pay for out of village maintenance funds.  If not who / how does the clerk inform the residents that this will not be replaced or repaired by the parish council, letter to each house or in the crier?  Proposed to ask Jon Hines to do the work, Seconded.  Four votes - objection, three votes - for.  Proposal rejected and the Clerk was asked to write to the residents to replace / repair the sign themselves.  
· Ian Burnett has been in contact and would like to know when we will be discussing the grass cutting at Ward Green.  He will ask the residents if they are happy to continue and come back to us for the March meeting.  The Clerk would like to add as an agenda item for the next meeting the grass cutting for Ward Green so plans can be put into place for the growing season if the residents decide they are not continuing.

· The Hedge reported as scratching passing vehicles on the B1113 has been reported to SCC and they have confirmed that it is not highways responsibility.  Clerk has been in touch with Mr Haugh who is the nearest property owner who has confirmed that he has never maintained the hedge for the past 14 years he has lived in the property and the land registry confirms this is not his responsibility.  Mr Haugh states that the hedge has been cut annually by someone who has never contacted him so he is unsure who the landowner is.  He confirms that he has tried to make enquiries to no avail and has since taken steps to trim the hedge back on this occasion but this is not an admission of responsibility.  He informs the clerk that whilst doing the work even with cones and high visibility clothing it was a hairy experience and vehicles were still travelling too fast as they passed him.  He has also confirmed that none of the hedging on this stretch of the B1113 both sides has been cut this year and would like to be kept informed as to the Parish Council’s decisions moving forward.  It has been suggested that Mr Wrinch could be the land owner and therefore responsible for this stretch of the B1113.  The Chairman agreed to talk to Mr Wrinch.
· The clerk confessed that she had ran out of time again on the Know Your Cllrs Page for the website.  The clerk will endeavour to get this together before the next meeting so she will have something to show you before uploading onto the village website.
6. Financial matters & Financial report
MSDC have confirmed receipt of our parish council precept for £19,855.00.  This will be paid in two instalments in April and September 2016.  The precept gives the parish council tax band D amount of £44.75.  This is a decrease of -0.25% on 2015/2016.  We are not in receipt of a grant from the District Council.

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £24,448.30 (31/01/16) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,364.95 (31.01.16)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £252.36 (31.01.16)

Accounts for payment – January 2016:

· KAREN PRICE – Salary January £623.07, Holiday Pay month £75.20, less tax & NI £3.15 and

 
expenses £32.85 = £727.97
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax January £3.15 employee, £3.07 employer = £6.22

· SCC – Annual energy costs (streetlights) £1203.26

· Onwoods / ONEG – Litter pick qtr ending December 2015 £84.60

· Clerk has received notification that the WLB payment is due by DDR on 26th February for £2,613.62

Monies Received – January 2016: 

· MSDC – Litter pick Qtr ending December 2015 £84.60

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Jo Churchill MP – Clean for the Queen – Litter picks between 4th – 6th March.  Clerk can confirm that Old Newton’s annual litter pick has been arranged for Saturday 5th March starting at 10am organised by Philip Groom.

· Suffolk Highways – Survey

· Martin Stearman - Revised Pre Application submission – The Field Site, Old Newton.  Clerk read the email letter to the parish council.  Cllr Shave feels that this should be an agenda item and there is not the opportunity for public to be present.  It was agreed that as long as the parish council are transparent with the information they have been provided and as it is not a request for comment or consultation there is no need to have a public meeting at this stage.  Clerk to ensure all information is available as part of the crier submission.
· SCC – Temporary Emergency Traffic Order / road closure 31st Jan – Email received 1st Feb….  Too late for the clerk to do anything with.
· SCC – Rights of Way Committee – Modification Order for Dagworth

· Police – Changes Letter to all Cllrs was read to the meeting.
· Letter from Mellis PC Vice Chair – Ref Network Rail / litter.  Clerk to respond by email
· Sad football goal posts – email passed to the football club for information.
· British Red Cross Week – Summer 2016.
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
8. To receive Police Report – Nothing received.  
9. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.
Community Infrastructure Levy was adopted at the last Full Council meeting.  This will come into effect for all new applications from the 11th April 2016.  It will affect all residential and convenience retail developments in the district at rates between £50 and £115 per square metre of floor space depending on the size, type and location of the development.  It does not apply to self-build properties. It will potentially raise income up to £1m from the £600K we currently collect on the S106.   All the outstanding schemes are being agreed with developers for S106 payments.  Full details can be found on the MSDC website.

The new budget plans have just been passed by the Full Council in which there will be a 1.9% increase in council tax which will equate to an increase of 6p per week or £2.97 per annum for a Band D house.  The money we are to be getting from the government Revenue Support Grant (RSG) has been reduced by 46% £771K from £1689K to £918K at least £247K more than we had budgeted for; reducing to £36K in 2018/19 and then zero in 2019/20.  MSDC are having to rely on the New Homes Bonus (NHB) to balance our budget which has increased from £498K to £790K. Unfortunately, the NHB is probably going to be reduced from 6 years to 4 which means we lose out on 2 year’s worth of the bonus.  We are still awaiting the confirmation of all this as many MP’s particularly the rural MP’s are very angry about the Government’s plans because the rural communities are going to get less money than the towns.

The Housing Revenue is changing as well with the rents being reduced by 1% - i.e.  84p pw but the garage rents are increasing by 10% i.e. 76p pw which still means the Council are going to lose a significant amount of revenue. All the above information and more can be found on the MSDC website

MyGo has opened in Stowmarket offering a dedicated youth employment service for those aged 16-24. So far 250 people have accessed the service with 100 finding permanent employment.

A heart of Suffolk Guidebook has been published to help promote tourism through the creation of a locally based Destination Management Organisation (DMO), working with Visit Suffolk to support tourism in the region.  A 2014 report valued tourism as worth £162m to the local economy and provides 2,671 full time jobs which makes up 8.7% of the employment in the district.

Locality awards have now been issued and all but one in Old Newton got the full amount requested.

Clerk to include Cllr Wilshaw’s contact details on the report for the crier.

Cllr Shave asked questions regarding the finances and Cllr Willshaw agreed that it is grim reading.  MSDC have had some savings that they are using from reserves but there needs to be some creative budgeting to make things balance.
10.

County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer.  
Budget - The County Council once again is preparing its annual capital & revenue budgets, once again savings are identified that will become a challenge, Cllr Stringer does not believe anyone agrees that the £1000,000.00 savings on the highways outsourcing has caused noticeable issues.  This year SCC are forecasting a 48.7 million pound shortfall even after programming savings from contracts of £5,000,000.00 as well as reducing locality budgets for councillors.  One area where the expenditure is likely to go up is in adult social care, where SCC will take up the government sanctioned 2% rise in council tax to help with this budget area.    

Broadband - Suffolk County Council has finally announced that it has started the second round of Superfast Broadband deployment ahead of schedule. The £30m contract with BT is part of the Government’s Broadband Delivery UK (BDUK) programme, and the aim is to extend coverage of Superfast Broadband to 95% of Suffolk premises by 2019, as the next major step in our plans towards full coverage by 2020.  The start of the second-round deployment was marked with a new cabinet in Eye becoming ready for service - this cabinet was actually the first in the UK to be delivered under the second round of the BDUK programme.  Some details of the coverage planned up until September 2016 have now been released on the Better Broadband for Suffolk website at: www.betterbroadbandsuffolk.com.  Details of coverage planned for later phases will be released in due course, one preview Cllr Stringer has seen is good news for Haughley Green & Rectory road Bacton, this does of course have impacts on Old Newton’s future coverage.

Suffolk County Council has launched a basic broadband service to fulfil the Government’s commitment that everyone should have the option of access to a broadband service of at least 2Mbps by the end of 2015. The scheme, providing broadband by satellite, has been trialled in Suffolk over the last few months ahead of the launch.  It is intended as an interim solution for businesses and homes that currently get less than 2Mbps, and which are not included in the planned coverage in the next 12 months.  Eligible people can now apply for a voucher to cover the initial installation and commissioning costs of a satellite broadband receiver.  A guide and application form for the satellite broadband scheme can be found on the Better Broadband for Suffolk website at www.betterbroadbandsuffolk.com.

Housing Company - The County Council has formed A Housing Company, this will help in future land uses such as Chilton fields in Sudbury, it also brings about a possible tension with the district council over new homes bonus, as SCC are seeking to renegotiate the split between County and District regarding this budget. Although St Edmundsbury Council is due to be a partner in this venture, the door is left open to other councils to join in the future.
Highways - A number of issues have been resolved but we still have a few to resolve according to the SCC online reporting tool.  The County Council has conducted a speed check on the B1113 near the former “middy crossing” & we expect the data any day, as soon as this is available Cllr Stringer will share it.  This has been arranged ahead of the reconsideration of changing the speed limit in this area to 40mph, the more times Cllr Stringer  travels this route it seems the most logical move, when the meeting is held to discuss this, Cllr Stringer will attend and argue our position.

11.

Planning Applications Received
0020/16 & 0021/16 – Conversion of brick barn to three bedroom house and construction of new two bay garage with room over & listed building consent for Browns Place Farm, Brown Street, Old Newton, IP14 4QB. Cllr Reeve declared an interest as Mr Wrinch is her nephew and she left the meeting whilst the application was discussed.
A similar application has previously been submitted for this property and approved by the parish council, as there are not really any significant changes to the original application submitted by the previous owners it was felt that there are no new comments to make.  It is a listed building and the improvements will be beneficial to the property.  The parish council have not received any comments from parishioners negative or otherwise and this application was approved unanimously.  Clerk to submit comments to MSDC.

4356/15 – Erection of single storey residential dwelling and attached double garage at The Anchorage, Finningham Road, Old Newton, IP14 4EG.  
The Parish Council discussed this application and it was felt that the property is nicely tucked away and the clerk confirmed that there has been no comments received from parishioners regarding this application.  All Cllrs felt this was an acceptable proposal and voted unanimously to approve the application.  Clerk to submit comments to MSDC
0252/16 – Change of use of agricultural building to a single residential dwelling house using existing vehicular access.  Provision of private treatment plant at Yew Tree Farm, Ward Green, Old Newton, IP14 4EZ.  Cllr Reeve left the meeting as she had declared an interest as this is a neighbouring property.
It was felt by Cllrs that there is already surface water issues on the lane and this development was likely to have an impact on the drainage.  Policy T10 will also have an impact as the lane is very narrow and this will have an increase in vehicle activity.  This property has previously been approved to create an agricultural access and to use the new access for domestic use will be contravening the approved use.  The proposed development is within the curtilage of a listed building and any development should be reflected and in keeping with the historic character of the Green.  It was generally felt that this application was not in keeping with its surroundings h15, hb3 and hb5 policy refers.  The parish council know that there are some concerns from residents who have submitted their comments independently to MSDC.  The Parish Council voted unanimously to object to this application.  
12.
Planning Decisions from MSDC
4310/15 – Retention and completion of garage and driveway at 2 Farfield, Brown Street, Old Newton.  Planning permission from MSDC has been granted.

13.
Planning – Housing Needs

· Sunila Osbourne Cancelled the housing needs survey results meeting due to illness before Christmas and we were waiting on a date to re-convene the meeting, however Sunila has now gone into hospital and will be off work for the next 6 -8 weeks.  The committee have met without her to look at possible sites to bring forward.  Sunila has provided maps for our information.   The committee felt that any development in the area of chapel road was out of the question as it is not near any amenities.  The centre of the village was felt to be at the shoulder of mutton.  There were three sites identified.  Two other sites were felt to be appropriate – Lane between cross green and the playing field and is within the existing boundary of the village.  Present owners do not wish to develop.  The other site was at the back of Greenacres / Mutton Meadow.  Three access points to this land and very central to the village.  The committee felt that this should be the priority development area.  
It was proposed that this is the land identified for submission as a possible site.  Three voted for, three councillors Abstained.  The Chairman voted in favour and the vote was carried 4-0.  Clerk to submit report to CAS and will hopefully have some comments back for the next meeting as to what / where we go next.
14.
Employment Committee – No meeting taken place – NALC update provided by the clerk to all Cllrs.  This does need to be a priority now before the next meeting.
15.
Highways / Potholes Update – Chairman asked for this to be raised again on this month’s agenda.  
50% of those identified have been done according to Cllr Stringer.  Honey pot lane, School lane are still outstanding.  Whitehall has been reported.  Chair wants to go round the village again with the District and County Cllrs on Thursday 11th   February in the morning.  Meeting at Cllr Goudy’s at 10.30am.  Cllr Reeve asked if the Chair could ensure the boards on the field left by contractors previously are identified for collection.

16.
Footpath / Road signage for the school (raised by Cllr Clements on behalf of parishioner)
School meeting some time ago – update on the footpath and the signage that was discussed for road markings and at the cross roads.  Discussions have been taking place with the PCC and SCC.  The footpath will be re-surfaced.  Decision should be in within the next 4 weeks.  Cllr Stringer would like some of the educational review budget to complete this job.  Neil Butcher – Chair of the Governors at Old Newton School has asked for a new sign for the school at the cross roads and upgrade the signs at the school.  20’s plenty signs and the school sign at the church is covered with Ivy.  The Governors are trying to ensure the school is safer for the families and children using the school.  

The Chair, Jill Wilshaw and Andrew Stringer will look at the road signage when they have their meeting on 11th February.  Cllr Stringer confirmed that any flashing signs would need to be surveyed and applied for.

17.
Streetlights Review.  Meeting at a later stage.  Only four lights would potentially be in a position to be heightened as the others are previously designated as G39 lights.  As this has a cost implication Cllr Shave asked if we could possibly re-visit this at another time.  All Cllrs agreed.
High Vis jackets to be raised again to all parishioners – notice again in the Crier.  A proposal to switch all the streetlights off was made by Cllr Stearn as this would ensure parishioners wore high vis clothing and carried torches.  This was not seconded and therefore not voted on.
18.
Broadband Update / Discussion

· There has been a green box for broadband installed at Gipping.  We were not informed of this.  Cllr Stringer stated that he had not been informed either which is why we had not been informed by him.  There is a wider political agenda that does not allow BT to inform us of where the next green box will be installed etc.  Cllr Stringer has still not seen any mapping from BT for Old Newton Dagworth and Gipping which is frustrating.
There were several members of the public in attendance to discuss the broadband and wireless provision that was a little more than a stop gap.  Cllr Stringer confirmed that the 2nd round of the superfast contract is going ahead.  They haven’t been able to formally announce the plans.  The roll out is continuing even though it is not clear where…  We are still waiting for the green box at the shoulder of mutton to be enabled to take more switches.  We have been waiting for this since 6 months.  Satelite provision is contracted by SCC – Officially Brown Street qualify for free satellite installation any residents should apply.  Andrew is trying his best, there is a government embargo on announcing the plans.  BT are the provider for the Broadband service.  It was questioned as to why BT haven’t applied for 4G for the outlining areas.  Clerk to ensure this is raised again on the agenda for the March meeting of the parish council.
19.
Councillors Training – 2016
Cllr training has been arranged for three nights over three weeks.  The dates are as follows: 

Wednesday 24th February – Old Newton Church Hall 7pm – 9pm

Topics Covered:  What makes a Good Council - 1hr / Councils and the Law - 1hr

Monday 7th March – Stowupland 7pm – 9pm

Topics Covered: Contributing to effective meetings & declaration of interests – 1hr / Code of conduct – 45mins / Cllrs input for next training session – 15 mins

Monday 14th March – Old Newton Church Hall.  7pm – 9pm

Areas not covered in weeks 1 & 2 that Cllrs identify.

20.
Queens 90th Birthday Celebrations – Weekend of 11th & 12th June 2016.  A meeting has been arranged for Wednesday 10th February 2016 at 7.30pm at the village hall.  All groups, clubs and members of the public are invited to attend.
21.
Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council.

Cllr Shave – Cats eyes between Stowmarket / Old Newton – big improvement and would ask SCC to continue  to the double bends towards Bacton.  They presently stop at the crossroads junction with Ward Green and Hundred Lane.  Clerk to raise with SCC highways.
Sandford Road street sign is still missing…..  Cllr Goudy to raise with District & Councty Cllrs at their meeting on 11th February.
Cllr Reeve stated that there is no point in ringing the police number 101.  Ward green farm had been broken into, and they couldn’t get through to the police using this number.  Cllr Willshaw to raise with Mr Passmore.

Mr Stearn requested that he be notified of any footpath signs that are down / broken.

Telephone lines are also an issue within our parish.  Parish council need to complain to BT regarding the number of parishioners who are having trouble with phone lines let alone broadband.
Pot holes – There are lots of subsidence in the roads across the county.  Cllrs to look at in more detail at their meeting on 11th February.
22.
Public Forum
There is an issue with safety at the school regarding parents dropping children off using cars.  Some parents park right on the corner making it extremely difficult to see and an opinion has been made that sooner or later there will be a head on collision.  Chairman to discuss with the school maybe to be included into the school newsletter.
23.
Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the March meeting
· Ward Green – Grass Cutting
· Broadband
· Employment Committee

24.
Date of the next meeting – Wednesday 2nd March 2016
Meeting closed at 21.44 hrs
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